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Complaint Report
Complaint Number:  C21-0074

Customer Information
Customer Name:  Thompson, Dave Account Number:  

Other Contact Info:  Kip Swan Phone Number:  801-971-8144
Email Address:  kip@1stutah.com or denimbird@aol.com Cell Number:  385-630-9663

Service
Address: 

2967 E Branch Dr. 

Salt Lake City, UT  84117

Complaint Information
Company Name:  Rocky Mountain Power
Date Received:  5/10/2021 Date Resolved:  5/11/2021
Type of Call:  Complaint Complaint Type:  Tree Trimming
Complaint Received By:  Gwen Flores Utility Company Analyst:  James Ingram
Gone Formal:  NO
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Complaint Description:
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was a moment of silence, Dave asked the man in the bucket if he was finished. Without 
answering he lowered his bucket and began cutting more branches. He lowered the bucket to 
the point where it was now hitting the Comcast line. Now he was starting to cut branches 
that gave us privacy from the houses, yards, and roads behind us. I finally asked for 
this man in the bucket with the chainsaw to stop. He could not hear me because his chain 
saw was going and he was wearing ear plugs. When he finally heard me, he told me to stop 
yelling at him. I told him I wanted him to stop now. He said no, I can cut 10 feet from 
the power line and he kept cutting. I yelled again. I told him I wanted him to stop now 
and get his supervisor. I insisted he get his supervisor. He finally stopped.


This man had no business doing what he was doing. It was obvious that he had an issue 
with us and he was going to show us, under the pretense of a utility easement that he 
felt gave him unlimited liberties and license to do exactly what he wanted to do and to 
show us that he was in charge. And, to show us, that he could destroy our property and 
ruin our privacy if he so desired. It became very clear to Dave and me the minute this 
guy looked over our fence, that he could see there were two gay men living here. He and 
his co-worker were over on the other side of the fence laughing away and using the 
â€˜Fâ€™ word. We did not hear exactly what they were saying, but it was very clear by the 
look we both got from this guy in the pines and his condescending tone and the smirk on 
his face when he looked at us and said, â€œhow are you?â€ . And then he went at it with 
his power chainsaw, with glee. Cutting branches that he had no business cutting. After my 
demand that he stop, and my request for his supervisor, he emptied his bucket filled with 
branches he had cut and they shredded them, plus the bigger ones that were on the ground. 
Then they drove off. This was around 4:00 pm. 


We waited for a supervisor to come to the house. Nobody came to our house. Tuesday 
morning, April 27th, I went to the Trees LLC website and sent an email filing a 
complaint. I wanted to speak with someone about this horrible experience. Later that 
morning, I had a call from Allen Webb with Trees LLC. We played phone tag most of the 
day. Later in the day we finally connected and made an appointment for Allen to come to 
our house Wednesday April 27th at 9:00 am. Allen arrived, I told him what happened and we 
went in the back yard so he could see the damage.


I also had photographs of how the trees looked before. We had added a solarium onto the 
house (summer of 2020) and we had taken many photographs of the area before the new 
addition during the planning stages. These big pines were part of the outdoor natural 
aesthetic design as well as the privacy. In our conversation, Mr. Webb was in complete 
agreement and very apologetic about what had happened. He too said he would be furious if 
this had happened to his home. 


He told me that he could not understand why the guy doing the trimming had his bucked so 
low when the â€œhotâ€ wire which is the highest wire was so high. I told him the guy told 
me that he had to trim 10 feet down. If his bucket was bouncing on the Comcast line, this 
seemed a lot further away than 10 feet from the hot line of the power line. The top of 
the tree that was cut years ago is way below 10 feet. The tree now grows horizontal. I 
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pointed at the branches that are in some cases 20 feet horizontal because of the way the 
tree has grown since it was cut at the top years ago. Allen just shook his head. 


I would like clarification on the actual distance of tree to it needing to be cut from 
the hot power wire. Allen then told me the way this person behaved was not acceptable and 
this was not his first confrontation with a residential customer. I told Allen; I was 
concerned that there might be retribution from this person because of our filing a 
complaint. Allen assured me that these guys are based out of Texas and they move to 
different states after a contract is completed.


Based on this episode, he may even be placed on suspension. We are still concerned. 
Especially if he is put on suspension. Not to mention, we still have a serious issue 
here. A HUGE privacy issue that needs to be resolved! Allen took a lot of photos; I gave 
him my photos and he again apologized. Allen told me that I may be contacted by Elaina 
Dunkel with Davey Tree. I told him that I had given her the information on how to get to 
the private road from Valley View Avenue to make it convenient for the crew. Also, he 
said that Tyler Sorenson, from Treeâ€™s LLC would contact me and possibly Pat Omadie. His 
copy of this report would also go to Mike English with the photos and the President of 
Trees LLC. This, Allen said was a real serious issue. Allen also told me that there was a 
compensation program. I told him that the only compensation we wanted was to have our 
privacy put back in place. We had made a very significant investment in the addition we 
had built onto our home (an all-glass solarium that cost over $150,000.00) and a large 
part of the thought planning and reasoning was the natural surrounding and privacy that 
those trees provided. 


For some man to come in and destroy this in a little over an hour was devastating to us. 
On April 27th Dave also received an email from Rocky Mountain Power Customer Service. It 
was signed, Liz. We decided not to reply as I had just met with Allen Webb that morning. 
After meeting with Allen, it seemed as though we would be hearing from Trees LLC very 
soon and we could hopefully get some kind of resolution. Our expectation was to have some 
sort of mature conifers planted that would fill in the space that was now bare which had 
been caused by the damage done by the employee of Trees LLC. By May 5, we had not heard a 
word. 


Dave had asked me to move forward with the complaint which I did. I emailed a letter to 
â€œLizâ€ in customer service. I have not had a reply from Liz or anyone from Rocky 
Mountain Power. 


On May 6th about 2:30 pm, there was a knock at the door which I found odd. We have a Ring 
doorbell. We have the Ring doorbell for several reasons. Security, and also when we are 
in the backyard, or downstairs, we know there is someone at the door. We also like to 
know who is at the door before we open it. I found it interesting that this man chose not 
to use the doorbell which would have taken a picture of him. I just happened to be in the 
kitchen and heard the knock on the door. I opened the door and there was a man standing 
with a mask about 10 feet to the side of the door with a tablet in his hand. He asked if 



12/14/21, 3:36 PM DPU Complaint Database

https://apps.commerce.utah.gov/dpu-db/reportGen.html 6/8

I was Kip Swan. I told him I was and he told me that he was from the power company and 
â€œjust happened to be in the neighborhoodâ€ . 


He wanted to know if he could talk with me about the tree incident. I asked him to wait a 
minute while I put my dogs in the other room. I did not want any interruption during our 
conversation. I invited him into our home. I then began to tell him about what had 
happened. The more I begin to explain what went on, the more defensive he was of Trees 
LLC and the person who did the damage. I explained the conversation that Allen Webb and I 
had. He dismissed my conversation with Allen and told me that Allen had only been a 
supervisor for less than 4 months. 

He told me that he could understand that a new supervisor would say anything to a 
customer as angry as we were just to satisfy the situation. He also told me that the man 
who did the damage should not have acted this way but, â€œmaybe he was having a bad day, 
we often do you know, and his wife was having a babyâ€ . 

I did not respond. I suggested we go outside and look at the damage. At this point, 
things went from bad, to awful, to disastrous. It became very clear to me that this man 
was there to discredit everything we were saying and that we were completely wrong. I 
became so overwhelmed, that I simply said, â€œokay, we are done here, you can leave nowâ€ 
. I do not think he thought that I was serious. I again told him, â€œI am finished with 
this conversation, you can leave nowâ€ . I did not yell; I was very firm in my statement. 
I just wanted him to leave. I was so shaken that I completely forgot his name. After I 
closed the door, I took a deep breath and I went out to his truck and told him that I 
wanted his boss to contact us. He replied that he was the boss. That comment infuriated 
me.

 

I asked him who he thought he was to just show up at our house without an appointment and 
try and intimidate us into thinking we were wrong in complaining about the abuse and 
damage that had been done to our property. If I had known what he was up to, I would have 
never let him in our home. I let this person in our home trusting that he was who he said 
he was. I honestly do not know who he was. After he left, I realized, that he was not in 
a company car, he did not present a company badge, he did not have a company shirt nor 
did he give me a business card. I was literally sick to my stomach. When Allen Webb came 
to our house, he had a company truck, a company uniform, he was polite, he made an 
appointment and he showed respect to me, the customer.

I was told by this person that Allen had been transferred to Idaho. I asked about the 
file that Allen had from our visit and the photos I provided. This person said, â€œI dun 
noâ€ . The next morning May 7, I called Rocky Mountain Power in an attempt to reach Liz, 
in customer service. I wanted to verify if in fact this person who was at my home the day 
before was from Rocky Mountain Power. And if he really was in charge of all the people 
who trim the trees.


I could not reach Liz direct; I was told by the person I was speaking with that he would 
have to send an email to Liz and that she would get back to me. As of Friday, 5/7 at 5:00 
pm I had not heard from Liz. It is very clear to me that we need outside representation. 
Trees LLC and Rocky Mountain Power are gigantic companies with enormous resource. We are 
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two private citizens with limited funds and we have not only been treated very poorly, 
but we have also received damage. Damage that is going to cost a significant amount of 
money to resolve. Not to mention the time already invested. We have tried to work 
directly with the people who caused this harm and damage. After the visit with Allen 
Webb, we thought we were going to be able to resolve this. Clearly not. 


We feel very strongly, the need for an agency like The Utah Division of Public Utilities. 
An agency who has the ability to assist with this kind of abuse and help citizens resolve 
these matters and unjust treatment. We look forward to hearing from you for further 
direction and hopefully complete resolution. 


Kind regards, 

Kip Swan & Dave Thompson

SUGGESTED RESOLUTION: Resolution is to replace privacy lost by planting mature conifers 
to cover the open gaps that were caused have caused us to loose our privacy by the 
branches that should not have been cut by Trees LLC.
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Complaint Response:
From: Ingram, James (PacifiCorp)

To: Gflores@utah.gov


May 11, 2021

Hello Gwen,


I spoke with Mr. Swan regarding the concerns he has about the tree trimming performed on 
his property. Mr. Swan indicated that he wants to consult with his arborist before he 
meets with any further company employees. I provided my contact information for Mr. Swan, 
and he will reach out to me once he is ready.


The company vegetation management employee who met with Mr. Swan at his home on May 6, 
2021 provided a summary of his contact Mr. Swan.  He stated that he did have his company 
ID badge with him and introduced himself to Mr. Swan, and they did have an initially 
productive conversation.  However, the employee made several observations about the trees 
that were pruned that appeared to have upset Mr. Swan, and then Mr. Swan asked the 
employee to leave the premises, which he did with no objection. 


 After an initial inspection of the trees that were pruned, the company employee did not 
determine that the pruning completed by the contracted arborist was outside of the trim 
zone.  As you know, such pruning is done to maintain clearances, and the aesthetic impact 
of the trimming may not be to a property owner’s preferences.  However, the company will 
be happy to meet with Mr. Swan again regarding this matter once Mr. Swan is prepared to 
do so.  The company wishes to maintain goodwill with Mr. Swan and Mr. Thompson.


Additional Info:
Please see attachment for mailing received from complainants on 11-23-2021














